电子科技大学

2015年攻读硕士学位研究生入学考试试题

考试科目: 621 英语水平测试

注:无机读卡,所有答案必须写在答题纸上,写在试卷或草稿纸上无效。

Part I Reading Comprehension (40 points)

Directions: In this part there are 5 passages, each with some questions or incomplete statements. Read them carefully and then choose from the four suggested answers marked A, B, C and D to answer the questions or complete the statements. Please write your answers on the Answer Sheet.

Passage 1

Oh no, not Anthony Weiner again.

The older generation never gets it. Anthony Weiner, a candidate for mayor of New York, admitted this week to having sent more snaps of himself to a digital acquaintance. As any youngster could have told him, the way to find love is to send photos of your face.

Consider Will, a 24-year-old up-and-coming film director in California. He meets potential dates via a smartphone app called Tinder. It finds potential matches who are nearby—your phone always knows where you are—and shows him photos from their Facebook profiles. Will can like or reject each photo. If a woman he likes also likes him, both are alerted and can start chatting.

Tinder is quick (you can scroll through dozens of photos in minutes) and spares your blushes (you never know if someone rejects you). Will has already had three romantic encounters and hundreds of matches, he says. Justin Mateen, a co-founder of Tinder, says it has made 100m matches since its launch in September, and led to 50 marriage proposals. He adds: "The app has only really been going for nine months. There could be a baby popping out soon."

Americans are dating longer, which creates opportunities for matchmakers. Some are quite direct.

Bang with Friends (BWF), another app, allows users to specify which of their Facebook friends they would like to spend the night with. If both parties feel the same way, BWF notifies them. If not, no one is any the wiser. BWF was booted from Apple's app store, but that hasn't stopped it from creating 200,000 pairings since its January launch. BWF's boss, admits he came up with the concept while "a bit tipsy".

Such apps make it easier to find potential partners, but don't seem to have turned America into a nation of bed-hoppers. Young women claim to have had a median of 3.6 male intimate friends while young men 6.1 female ones. These figures may be inaccurate—men may exaggerate; women may undercount—but they have not changed much in years.

Parents fret that staring at screens all day has made youngsters socially inept face-to-face. A

survey by two dating sites found that 36-38% of Americans aged 21-34 ask for dates by text message. But when they meet, they must still make their moves in person. Witty joking and a well-placed wink still have their uses.

C. the evolution of matchmaking in the U.S. D. the future developments of Fa The last paragraph implies that A. excessive use of apps leaves youngsters socially awkward B. most young people find love through text messages C. people in love often move their homes before marriage D. verbal or non-verbal language is still used during dates 4. Potential matches found by Tinder are probably A. young, single, and nearby B. poor, married, but lonely	. It can be summarized from the first three paragraphs that			
C. Anthony Weiner is trying to win more votes from digital friends D. Tinder will probably replace traditional matchmakers worldwide 2. The sixth paragraph is focused on A. the huge success that BWF has achieved B. the serious consequence of diginal C. the evolution of matchmaking in the U.S. D. the future developments of Factorial The last paragraph implies that A. excessive use of apps leaves youngsters socially awkward B. most young people find love through text messages C. people in love often move their homes before marriage D. verbal or non-verbal language is still used during dates 4. Potential matches found by Tinder are probably A. young, single, and nearby B. poor, married, but lonely	A.	A. we used to judge a potential match by his or her appearance		
D. Tinder will probably replace traditional matchmakers worldwide 2. The sixth paragraph is focused on A. the huge success that BWF has achieved B. the serious consequence of digenorated by the conseq	B. one can find love by sending his photos to a digital acquaintance			
 The sixth paragraph is focused on A. the huge success that BWF has achieved B. the serious consequence of dignormal consequence of dignorma	C. Anthony Weiner is trying to win more votes from digital friends			
A. the huge success that BWF has achieved B. the serious consequence of digenormal C. the evolution of matchmaking in the U.S. D. the future developments of Fa. 3. The last paragraph implies that A. excessive use of apps leaves youngsters socially awkward B. most young people find love through text messages C. people in love often move their homes before marriage D. verbal or non-verbal language is still used during dates 4. Potential matches found by Tinder are probably A. young, single, and nearby B. poor, married, but lonely	D.	makers worldwide		
C. the evolution of matchmaking in the U.S. D. the future developments of Fa The last paragraph implies that A. excessive use of apps leaves youngsters socially awkward B. most young people find love through text messages C. people in love often move their homes before marriage D. verbal or non-verbal language is still used during dates 4. Potential matches found by Tinder are probably A. young, single, and nearby B. poor, married, but lonely	2. The sixth paragraph is focused on			
3. The last paragraph implies that A. excessive use of apps leaves youngsters socially awkward B. most young people find love through text messages C. people in love often move their homes before marriage D. verbal or non-verbal language is still used during dates 4. Potential matches found by Tinder are probably A. young, single, and nearby B. poor, married, but lonely	A.	the huge success that BWF has achieved	B. the serious consequence of digital dating	
A. excessive use of apps leaves youngsters socially awkward B. most young people find love through text messages C. people in love often move their homes before marriage D. verbal or non-verbal language is still used during dates 4. Potential matches found by Tinder are probably A. young, single, and nearby B. poor, married, but lonely	C.	. the evolution of matchmaking in the U.S.	D. the future developments of Facebook	
B. most young people find love through text messages C. people in love often move their homes before marriage D. verbal or non-verbal language is still used during dates 4. Potential matches found by Tinder are probably A. young, single, and nearby B. poor, married, but lonely	Th	he last paragraph implies that		
C. people in love often move their homes before marriage D. verbal or non-verbal language is still used during dates 4. Potential matches found by Tinder are probably A. young, single, and nearby B. poor, married, but lonely	A. excessive use of apps leaves youngsters socially awkward			
D. verbal or non-verbal language is still used during dates 4. Potential matches found by Tinder are probably A. young, single, and nearby B. poor, married, but lonely	B. most young people find love through text messages			
 4. Potential matches found by Tinder are probably A. young, single, and nearby B. poor, married, but lonely 	C.	C. people in love often move their homes before marriage		
A. young, single, and nearby B. poor, married, but lonely	D.	ing dates		
	Po	Potential matches found by Tinder are probably		
C illiterate retired but divorced D far-away busy and happy	A.	. young, single, and nearby	B. poor, married, but lonely	
D. In away, busy, and happy	C.	. illiterate, retired, but divorced	D. far-away, busy, and happy	

Passage 2

The human body contains enormous quantities of energy. In fact, the average adult has as much energy stored in fat as a one-ton battery. That energy fuels our everyday activities, but what if those actions could in turn run the electronic devices we rely on? Today, innovators around the world are banking on our potential to do just that.

Movement produces kinetic energy, which can be converted into power. In the past, devices that turned human kinetic energy into electricity, such as hand-cranked radios, computers and flashlights, involved a person's full participation. But a growing field is tapping into our energy without our even noticing it.

Consider, for example, a health club. With every step you take on a treadmill and with every muscle curl, you turn surplus calories into motion that could drive a generator and produce electricity. The energy from one person's workout may not be much, but 100 people could contribute significantly to a facility's power needs.

That's the idea behind the Green Microgym in Portland, Oregon, where machines likes tationary bikes harvest energy during workouts. Pedaling turns a generator, producing electricity that helps to power the building. For now, body energy supplies only a small fraction of the gym's needs, but the amount should increase as more machines are adapted. "By being extremely energy-efficient and combining human power, solar and someday wind, I believe we'll be able to be net-zero for electricity sometime this year," says the gym's owner, Adam Boesel. His bikes, by the way, aren't the flirts to put pedal power to work. In some parts of the world, cyclists have been powering safety

lights for years with devices called bicycle dynamos, which use a generator to create alternating current with every turn of the wheels.

Dance clubs are also getting in on the action. In the Netherlands, Rotterdam's new Club WATT has a floor that harnesses the energy created by the dancers' steps. For now, it's just enough to power LED lights in the floor, but in the future, more output is expected from newer technology.

).	o. Using human body energy as power supplies		
	A. requires us to be strong	B. is a great new idea	
	C. proves to be difficult	D. is increasingly popular	
5.	It can be learned that the Green Microgym	·	
	A. is using human, solar and wind power to produce electricity		
	B. is the first to use bikes to harvest human body	energy	
	C. will be able to satisfy its power needs by using	g green energy	
	D. will introduce the technology to other parts of	f the world	
7.	application of body energy?		
	A. It is unrealistic at present.	B. It has a promising future.	
	C. Its effect is still unknown.	D. It depends on the energy cost	

Passage 3

The first of Laurence Smith's two weddings was meant to take place in the midwinter snow not far south of the Arctic Circle. The second foresaw balmy blue skies in Palm Springs, California. As it turned out, the guests were greeted by rain and slush in the far north, then by a chill and more rain in the Californian desert.

If the weather is capable of surprising him, why should anyone trust Mr. Smith's forecast for 2050? Because the growing freakiness of weather is precisely his point. Climate change is one of four mega-trends, along with globalization, population growth and surging demand for natural resources, that he thinks will shape the world over the coming decades. The first part of his book *The New North: The World in 2050* is a familiar tale of teeming cities, roaring trade, harder-to-get-at oil and rising sea levels.

But Mr. Smith comes into his own when he explores the consequences of these trends (climate change especially) for the quarter of the Earth that lies at latitudes above 45°N. A geographer at the University of California, Los Angeles, he specializes in the frozen lands of Russia, Canada, Alaska and Iceland. The region is about to undergo a great transformation.

The planet's warming may be global, but climate-change models predict it will be amplified in the north. Permafrost will melt and settlement patterns will change. Inland, construction will become trickier and ice roads less dependable, so development will gravitate to the coasts. By mid-century the Arctic Ocean may be briefly free of sea ice in September, a <u>boon</u> to shipping. Crops will spread north as seal hunters become farmers.

Interest in the region's vast and increasingly accessible natural resources is already growing, along with the potential for conflict over the rights to these riches. Mr. Smith believes there is every chance that the development of the "new north" will be peaceful, thanks to habits of cooperation and

an internationally accepted rule book for laying down rights to the seabed. He sees a leading role for the region's indigenous peoples.

By 2050 the answers to some very big questions should be clear: what happens to the north's massive stocks of carbon in the soil as it defrosts; whether great schemes to channel freshwater from north to south are attempted; how populous, resource-hungry China works with Russia's emptying, resource-rich Far East. Mr. Smith reckons an area about one and a half times the size of the United States will be habitable, albeit for much of the year still cold and dark. The development of the new north, he thinks, might resemble that of the American West, dotted with settlements formed for mining and trade.

Obscuring the view of 2050, however, is a caveat that looms as large as an Arctic iceberg. Mr. Smith sets ground rules that allow him to extrapolate into the future without worrying about disruptions such as game-changing leaps in technology. This is an "informed thought-experiment" rather than a proper prediction. But for anyone curious about the new north—let alone thinking of investing in Arctic derivatives—it is an instructive exercise.

8.	The word "boon"	in the fourth paragraph ca	n be replaced by	<u> </u>
	A. prohibition	B. prosperity	C. benefit	D. catastrophe

- 9. According to Laurence Smith, the following are all very likely to happen in the future decades EXCEPT _____.
 - A. The local people in the "new north" will benefit from the climate change
 - B. The development of the "new north" will be on a peaceful process
 - C. The natural resources in the "new north" will be able to exploited
 - D. The large amounts of carbon in the "new north" soils will be safely controlled
- 10. What can be inferred from the passage?
 - A. The author takes a skeptical attitude towards Laurence Smith's predictions of the Arctic.
 - B. The author reckons Laurence Smith is somewhat optimistic in imagining the "new north"
 - C. Laurence Smith did a lot of experiments in combining geographical predictions and economic development.
 - D. Laurence Smith shares with the author that the future of the Article depends on our awareness and actions.
- 11. Which of the following titles is more appropriate for the passage?
 - A. The Arctic: The de-icing age
 - B. Climate Change: Humankind's future
 - C. A Day Dreamer: Laurence Smith's new writing style
 - D. 2050: The end of the world

Passage 4

The newspaper must provide for the reader the facts, unalloyed, unslanted, objectively selected facts. But in these days of complex news it must provide more; it must supply interpretation, the meaning of the facts. This is the most important assignment confronting American journalism—to make clear to the reader the problems of the day, to make international news as understandable as

community news, to recognize that there is no longer any such thing (with the possible exception of such scribbling as society and club news) as "local" news, because any event in the international area has a local reaction in manpower draft, in economic strain, in terms, indeed, of our very way of life.

There is in journalism a widespread view that when you embark on interpretation, you are entering choppy and dangerous waters, the swirling tides of opinion. This is nonsense.

The opponents of interpretation insist that the writer and the editor shall confine himself to the "facts". This insistence raises two questions: What are the facts? And: Are the bare facts enough?

As to the first query. Consider how a so-called "factual" story cones about. The reporter collects, say, fifty facts; out of these fifty, his space allotment being necessarily restricted, he selects the ten, which he considers most important. This is Judgment Number One. Then he or his editor decides which of these ten facts shall constitute the lead of the piece. This is important decision because many readers do not proceed beyond the first paragraph. This is Judgment Number Two. Then the night editor determines whether the article shall be presented on page one, where it has a large impact, or on page twenty-four, where it has little. Judgment Number Three.

Thus, in the presentation of a so-called "factual" or "objective" story, at least three judgments are involved. And they are judgments not at all unlike those involved in interpretation, in which reporter and editor, calling upon their general background, and their "news neutralism," arrive at a conclusion as to the significance of the news.

The two areas of judgment, presentation of the news and its interpretation, are both objective rather then subjective processes—as objective, that is, as any human being can be. (Note in passing: even though complete objectivity can never be achieved, nevertheless the ideal must always be the beacon on the murky news channels.) Of an editor is intent on slanting the news, he can do it in other ways and more effectively than by interpretation. He can do it by the selection of those facts that prop up his particular plea. Or he can do it by the pay he gives a story—promoting it to page one or demoting it to page thirty.

12.	he title that best expresses the ideas of this passage is		
	A. Interpreting the News.	B. Choosing Facts.	
	C. Subjective versus Objective Processes.	D. Everything Counts.	
13. Why does the writer of an article select ten out of fifty available facts?			
	A. His editor is prejudiced.	B. Space is limited.	
	C. The subject is not important.	D. The newspaper is arbitrary.	
14. What is the least effective way of "slanting" news?			
	A. Placement.	B. Concentration.	
	C. Interpretation	D. His editor is prejudiced.	
15.	Why should the lead sentence present the most in	mportant fact?	
	A. It will influence the reader to continue.		
	B. It will be the best way to write.		
C. Some readers do not read beyond the first paragraph.			
	D. It will gratify the editor.		

Passage 5

One of the most pivotal moments in American literature occurred near the end of the nineteenth century as authors such as a young man named Stephen Crane began to embrace a literary style forged in Europe a bit earlier and which would come to be known as naturalism. Crane was born to parents in the ministry and grew up in a household grounded in religious beliefs and context. Yet, before long, Crane had, for the most part, rejected religion and the idea of divine intervention in favor of a more hands-on approach to the world. As he began to develop as a writer, naturalist themes of man versus nature, the unrelenting power of nature, and an objective view of the world began to dominate his writing. Naturalists attempted to depict the most accurate view of life unadulterated and unobstructed by external commentary or spiritual intervention. Ultimately Crane's masterful short story *The Open Boat* stands as one of the most complete and developed works of the naturalist genre.

The first apparent element of naturalism in *The Open Boat* is its subject matter—a shipwreck. Being as true to life as possible is one of the most common goals of a naturalistic writer, and, in this short story, Crane is no exception. It did not come from Crane's imagination. Rather, it stemmed from his personal experience. As a young war reporter, Crane was on his way from Florida to Cuba when his vesse1, the *Commodore*, encountered a violent tempest. Within hours, the ship had sunk, leaving a few lucky survivors on a tiny lifeboat to be subjected to the full of nature. Throughout the story Crane depicts scene after scene as if they were snapshots or a shorn film of what the men in the boat were up against. Through his prose, Crane is able to reveal the unadulterated brutal realism manifest in nature itself.

As Crane continues with the theme of man versus nature in *The Open Boat*, the element of pessimism crucial to any naturalistic work, becomes quite apparent. The men are at the mercy of the storms and the seas and cannot do much to save themselves. In this sense, Crane reveals the indifference of nature and the universe in relation to the life or plight of human beings in general. It's obvious to him that angels will not swoop down and save the unfortunate men. The situation of the shipwreck is ideal because ordinary, everyday people must face an extreme situation from which it is more than likely that they will perish. Crane continually creates a mood of impending doom and the punishing nature of the universe throughout the story. Along the way, he provides little commentary on the situation, forcing readers to place themselves immediately on the boat with the men while enforcing the dark tone of the story. But, even to Crane and most naturalist writers, all is not lost.

While Crane's work *The Open Boat* is a dark account of a chance situation that turns fatal for many, but not all, of the crew of the *Commodore*, it also sets forth the main elements of a naturalistic literary work at the turn of the twentieth century. Despite the fact that nature can be unrelenting and compassionless towards humans at any given moment, Crane ultimately shows how individuals still always have the capacity to strive together to overcome hardships and disaster. Furthermore, the accuracy and detail by Crane shun any possibility of a sugarcoated reality and reveals the true ferocity of nature as it is.

16. Which of the following can be inferred from the first paragraph about Stephen Crane?

	B. He did not enjoy wri	ting when he was you	ing.		
	C. He was rivaled by no	o other author of his ti	me.		
	D. He was not in tune v	with the beliefs of his	parents.		
17.	Which of the sentence sentence in the first par	_	sses the essential info	ormation in the underlined	
	A. Naturalists liked to p	place their own opinio	ns on spirituality in the	eir writing.	
	B. Naturalists placed m	_	-	_	
	C. Naturalists tried to e	mbody the most preci	se view of life by looki	ing to religion.	
	D. Naturalists believed	•	•		
18.	According to the secon	nd paragraph, The Op	en Boat is important a	as a naturalist work because	
	A. it is true account tak	en from Crane's own	personal experience		
	B. the story is complete		-		
	C. it is based on a series	s of events in a shipwi	reck that Crane heard o	of	
	D. it does not attempt to	glorify Crane's hero	ism against nature		
19.	The author discusses na	The author discusses nature in the third paragraph in order to			
	A. show how Crane believes divine power will save humanity				
	B. note that nature itself	f is stronger than all o	f humankind		
	C. indicate that nature of	loes not care for strife	among people		
	D. reveal how it is pess	imistic toward life on	Earth		
20.	According to the fourth paragraph, the men in the boat are significant because				
	A. they show that by ba	anding together, huma	n beings can survive		
	B. they represent the ul-	timate downfall of life	e according to Crane		
	C. they allow fate to run	n its course and decide	e their own future		
	D. they discount nature	and do not take it ser	iously until the end		
Par	t II Structure and Vo	cabulary (20 points)			
Dire	ections: Beneath each o	f the following senten	ces, there are four cho	pices marked A, B, C and D.	
Cho	ose the one that best con	npletes the sentence. I	Please write your answ	ers on the Answer Sheet.	
2.1	The general manager us	sually a o	estion before he gives	his answer	
	A. ponders	B. extracts	C. implores	D. enlists	
22.	His classmates dislike h		•		
	A. reclusion	B. pomposity	C. pride	D. austerity	
23.	The writer told several		•	•	
	A. legends	B. myths	C. fables	D. anecdotes	
24.	She must have been pre	•			
	A. interested	B. gullible	C. enthusiastic	D. shrewd	
25.	This is the pian	C			
	A. true	B. original	C. real	D. genuine	

A. He enjoyed the ministry and listening to preachers.

26.	A lack of appetite may	be of a major i	mental or physical disorde	er.
	A. inquisitive	B. initiative	C. indicative	D. informative
27.	The self-image controls	a person's attitudes or _	of what happer	ns to her.
	A. interpretations	B. approaches	C. commitments	D. simulations
28.	By the year 2040, Yale	University will need over	r eight acres of land to	its library.
	A. manipulate	B. accommodate	C. illuminate	D. obligate
29.	If you don't know when	re you' re going in life, yo	ou are to wind	l up somewhere else.
	A. possible	B. inevitable	C. optional	D. liable
30.	As far as marriage is co	oncerned, it is mutual care	e and love that	_•
	A. mounts	B. discounts	C. counts	D. calculates
31.	If the ten amendments	that the Bill	of Rights of the US Con	stitution were a family
	of ten children, you wo	uldn't want to be the Thi	rd.	
	A. include	B. embrace	C. comprise	D. involve
32.	The person in custody	must, prior to interrogati	ion, be clearly informed to	that he has the right to
	remain			
	A. silent	B. taciturn	C. speechless	D. consent
33.	The road wound rather	into a valley,	in which the Pemberley	House was situated.
	A. unprecedentedly	B. abruptly	C. promptly	D. irreversibly
34.	There is some reason for	or not giving up my caree	er and a differ	ent one.
	A. taking in	B. bringing about	C. arising from	D. embarking on
35.	Their house was in close to ours, so we became intimate friends in time.			
	A. vicinity	B. contact	C. relation	D. community
36.	What all this	rhetoric obscured wa	s the lack of hard evider	nce that violent media
	actually turns children into killers.			
	A. multicultural	B. innovative	C. hyperbolic	D. interactive
37.	A(n) readin	g approach to reading is	a combination of approa	ches—global, analytic
	and synthetic—used to	suit the convenience of t	he reader.	
	A. literal	B. innovative	C. liberal	D. eclectic
38.	with langua	nges gives you an edge in	n many jobs and professi	onal opportunities, but
	is especially valuable in	n fields such as advertising	ng, business, education an	d foreign affairs.
	A. Threshold	B. Facility	C. Specialization	D. Accommodation
39.	Rather than dictate how I think it ought to work, I would tell my employees to			
	something that will wor	·k.		
	A. get back to	B. get out of	C. come along with	D. come up with
40.	The visitors were im	pressed by the facilities	es planned and progran	nmed their
	interrelationships.			
	A. in terms of	B. in aspects of	C. in units of	D. in case of

Part III Cloze (20 points)

Directions: Fill in each blank with ONE appropriate word to complete the passage. Please write your answers on the Answer Sheet.

Passage A:

A new report published on November 4th takes a different approach.	
GlobalWebIndex (GWI), a market-research firm 41 local partners in 32	41
countries, surveys 170,000 consumers a year and recently began to ask	
detailed questions about internet use. It <u>42</u> China and India in the top	42
three for Facebook users. SimilarWeb, <u>43</u> does IP-based analysis, does	43
not even put China in the top ten.	
One reason for the 44 is that in many developing markets devices	44
are widely shared. Conversely, more than three-quarters of respondents in the	
GWI report said they used more than one <u>45</u> . <u>46</u> factor is the	45
spread of virtual private networks (VPNs) and proxy servers, which <u>47</u>	46
it possible to surf the web through a foreign server.	47
Once restricted to the tech-literate, these are now common and easy to	
use. Chinese citizens who want to vault the Great Firewall to use Facebook	
can do so with a couple of clicks. Foreign fans of the BBC can use the $\underline{48}$	48
trick to watch its programs via iPlayer, supposedly barred 49 Britain.	49
Since VPNs and proxy servers are clustered in50 with favorable rules,	50
such as Sweden and the Netherlands, any count of visits to such sites will be	
skewed.	
Passage B:	
Happy hours are not necessarily happy,51 do they last for an	51
hour, but they have become a part of the ritual of the office worker and	
businessman.	
52 weekdays in pubs and bars throughout America, there is the late	52
afternoon happy hour. The time may53 from place to place, but	53
usually it is held from four to seven. <u>54</u> the workday is finished, office	54
workers in large cities and small towns take a relaxing pause and do not go	
directly home. They head off55_ for the nearest bar or pub to be with	55
friends, co-workers and colleagues. Within minutes the pub is filled to	
capacity <u>56</u> businessmen and secretaries, office clerks and stock	56
executives. They gather <u>57</u> the bar like birds around a fountain or forest	57
animals around a watering hole and chat about the trifles of office life or	
matters more personal. This is their desert garden, the place to relieve the	
day's stress at the office.	
At these happy hours, social binding occurs <u>58</u> people who share	58
the same workplace or similar professions. They may chat about each other	
or talk about a planned project that has to meet a deadline. In this	59
60 , these places become extensions of the workplace and constitute a good	60
portion of one's social life.	

Part IV Paraphrasing (20 points)

Directions: Paraphrase the underlined parts. Please write your answers on the Answer Sheet.

Consult any encyclopedia and you will find Charles Babbage credited with having conceived the first automatic digital computer. (61) Dig deeper, however, and it quickly becomes apparent that Babbage had a lot of help.

Others before him had already tried to build calculating contraptions, notably Gottfried Leibniz, a German mathematician. (62) Babbage held regular salons and founded clubs where his ideas were sharpened. And there was also Ada Lovelace, his collaborator and the world's first computer programmer.

The argument against the great man theory of invention is not new. (63) But the main merit of Walter Isaacson's new book *The Innovators* is to show that this is particularly true in information technology—despite the customary lionization of many of its pioneers, from Babbage and Alan Turing to Bill Gates and Linus Torvalds.

All appear in Mr. Isaacson's book, which explains its length. Whether their worlds revolved around the computer itself, the microchip, software, the PC, the internet or everything in between—these are all stories that show that invention always has many fathers (and mothers). (64) In fact, those who tried to go it alone tended to fail.

- (65) Mr. Isaacson thinks geniuses are important but they have to be seen in the context of times they lived in and the people they collaborated with. John von Neumann was a Hungarian-born polymath who worked on the ENIAC, one of the first programmable machines. His name is associated by many with early advances in programming and software architecture. (66) But it was a group of women who were at the forefront of programming, because back then it often involved plugging in wires and throwing switches. "If the ENIAC's administrators had known how crucial programming would be...they might have been more hesitant to give such an important role to women," he quotes one of them, Jean Jennings, as saying.
- (67) The ENIAC also shines a light on another issue: how innovation should best be commercialized. In 1945 von Neumann published a paper summarizing the project's ideas—making it impossible for others on the team to patent them. The debate over whether innovation is better served by sharing intellectual property or by protecting it has been heated.
- (68) Mr. Isaacson clearly thinks that innovation is all about getting the mix right, though he doesn't put it quite that way. If a brilliant leader is too self-involved, as was the case with William Shockley, an American physicist who helped invent the transistor radio, things fall apart. (69) Similarly, teams that lack a willful visionary often falter, as happened after Steve Jobs left Apple. Groups with a wide variety of specialities and experiences do much better than a bunch of left-brainers.

The Innovators has not quite lived up to its own advice of getting the mix right. (70) Mr. Isaacson could have dedicated more pages to what he calls "lessons from the journey", rather than retelling at length stories that other books have already laid out, even if he does give them credit. Then again, just like great technology, a good book doesn't just emerge from nowhere.

Part V Translation (40 points)

71. Translate the following paragraph into Chinese.

As a scientist, the sociologist tries to be objective, to control his personal preferences and prejudices, to perceive clearly rather than to judge normatively. This restraint, of course, does not embrace the totality of the sociologist's existence as a human being, but is limited to his operations as a sociologist. Nor does the sociologist claim that his frame of reference is the only one within which society can be looked at. For that matter, very few scientists in any field would claim today that one should look at the world only scientifically. The botanist looking at a daffodil (水仙花) has no reason to dispute the right of the poet to look at the same object in a very different manner. There are many ways of playing. The point is not that one denies other people's games but that one is clear about the rules of one's own. The game of the sociologist, then, uses scientific rules. As a result, the sociologist must be clear in his own mind as to the meaning of these rules. That is, he must concern himself with methodological questions. Methodology does not constitute his goal. The latter, let us recall once more, is the attempt to understand society. Methodology helps in reaching this goal. In order to understand society, or that segment of it that he is studying at the moment, the sociologist will use a variety of means.

72. Translate the following paragraph into English.

是日也,天朗气清,惠风和畅,仰观宇宙之大,俯察品类之盛,所以游目骋怀,足以极 视听之娱,信可乐也。

夫人之相与,俯仰一世,或取诸怀抱,悟言一室之内;或因寄所托,放浪形骸之外。虽趣舍万殊,静躁不同,当其欣于所遇,暂得于己,快然自足,曾不知老之将至。及其所之既倦,情随事迁,感慨系之矣。向之所欣,俯仰之间,已为陈迹,犹不能不以之兴怀。况修短随化,终期于尽。古人云:"死生亦大矣。"岂不痛哉!

Part VI Proofreading (10 points)

Directions: The passage contains TEN errors. Each indicated line contains a maximum of ONE error. In each case, only ONE word is involved. Proofread the passage and correct it in the following way:

For a <u>wrong</u> word, underline the wrong word and write the correct one in the blank provided at the end of the line.

For a <u>missing</u> word, mark the position of the missing word with a " Λ " sign and write the word you believe to be missing in the blank provided at the end of the line.

For an <u>unnecessary</u> word, cross the unnecessary word with a line in the center and put the word in the blank provide at the end of the line.

Example:

When ∧ art museum wants a new exhibit, 1
it-never-buys things in finished form and hangs 2
them on the wall. When a natural history museum wants an exhibition, it must often build in 3

- 1. When∧art an
- 2. <u>never</u>
- 3. exhibition exhibit

The initial fund of general scientific knowledge is an invaluable asset, but the young research worker should have illusion about how little it is 73. _____ compared with what he or she should acquire during succeeding years. As to the precise value of this initial fund of knowledge, this depends on a great degree on how it has been acquired and on who has been imparting it. Young 75. _____ scientists cannot realize too early that existing scientific knowledge is not nearly so complete, certain and unalterable than many textbooks seem to 76. _____ imply. The original papers of great scientists describing their discoveries and explaining their theories are never as rigid and self-confident as the resumes of these discoveries and theories in textbooks by other men often suggest. Young scientists consulted these original works will find in them "it appears that", "it probably means", "it seems likely that", more than once, not as expression of good manner or false modesty, but as expressions of elements 78. 79. _____ of doubt which great men felt and honestly put them on record. Many statements which have appeared in textbooks as universal and absolute truths have, in their original form, put for word as only approximately true, or true only in certain circumstances. Immediately upon starting on the first serious piece of research, a young scientist must therefore do two things. The first of these should be a careful

82. _____

reading of original papers or books relating the problem, written by investigators whose technique and judgment he can trust. A second thing a

young scientist must do, almost but not quite simultaneously with the first, is

to proceed with observations and experiments.